MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Wednesday-Thursday
June 26-27, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, June 26-27, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Dr. Charlene M. Dukes; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

Dr. Root recognized Mr. Blair Ewing and Ms. Rosa M. Garcia who were present to observe this month’s meeting of the State Board prior to becoming members of the Board on July 1, 2007. 
CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12)

Approval of Minutes of May 30-31, 2007 

Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for May, 2007
2007-2008 National Board Candidates

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.11.01.01, .03 and .04
Programs for Adults with Disabilities

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Sarah Spross who has been appointed Chief of the Department’s Nonpublic School Approval Branch.   The Superintendent said that “I am delighted to have her in this position; it is an extremely important one.”
The Superintendent also acknowledged the efforts of Mr. Patrick Crain, Director, Office of School Innovations, for his help in securing a grant for the Charter Schools Initiative.

Dr. Grasmick also reported that the Department received numerous awards from the National School Public Relations Association and applauded her staff for their excellent work.

She also reported that the Department recently acquired the space next door vacated by the Gage Menswear Store and urged those in attendance to view the talents of students displayed in the ground floor windows. She thanked former student Board Member, Josh Michael, for his efforts in this project. Mr. Michael said that he is very excited to be a part of this project.

Dr. Grasmick also noted an article in the Baltimore Sunpapers by columnist Gregory Kane regarding the critical importance of early childhood education.

Mr. Frazee introduced his mother, Nancy Frazee, who was in attendance for Mr. Frazee’s final State Board Meeting.

Dr. Root reminded the Board of the national report dealing with competition in a global economy entitled Rising Above The Gathering Storm which was discussed at a prior Board meeting. He said that Dr. Grasmick has been appointed to a Board to give financial awards to assist the United States become more competitive in the global economy. He noted that the funding for awards was provided by Exxon Corporation.
2007 MARYLAND SCHOOL ASSESSMENT RESULTS
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that the Maryland School Assessment results were released on June 14, 2007. She said that the results are very positive and showed performance gains in all 24 school systems. She introduced Dr. Lesley Wilson, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment to provide details of this year’s results. 
Dr. Wilson reported that the test is given each year in the spring to students in grades 3 through 8 and to students taking high school-level English and algebra courses. She provided data showing the significant gains made over the last five years noting the excellent gains made by minorities and special needs students. She emphasized that students in elementary schools are entering middle schools with much stronger math and reading skills. Dr. Root concurred that the schools in Maryland are doing a better job in preparing students in their early childhood education.

Dr. Wilson reported that all subgroups of students narrowed the achievement gaps throughout the State. She noted that it has been a challenge maintaining this trend through middle school years.

In response to a request by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick said that the designations of race of students are set by federal guidelines and that a further breakdown of Asian students by nationality would be difficult to provide. She said that a Board presentation on the issue of high levels of success by Asian students could be provided to the Board at a future meeting.

Mr. Brooks noted the increase in test scores for special education students from 2003 to 2007.  Dr. Wilson explained that 2003-2004 was the first year that special education students were included in the regular testing. Dr. Grasmick said that special education students had not been exposed to the regular curriculum prior to the 2002-2003 school year.
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Wilson said that there are currently six school systems which will provide each student with a unique student identifier which can be used to track their progress throughout their educational careers. She said that it is anticipated that by December of 2007, every student in the State will be assigned a unique student identifier which will link all data relative to each student from that point forward. 
In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Dr. Wilson said that although there is no differentiated breakdown of students who are English Language Learners (ELL), LEP and Hispanic, there is a longitudinal study being conducted which will lead the way for this differentiation in the future.

Dr. Dukes requested that this presentation be posted on the Departmental website and Dr. Wilson agreed with her request.

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Grasmick said that the goal of 100 percent pass rate for students by 2014 may not be realistic but that having such a goal enhances the quality of the work being done. She said that the five-year trend is very important.

Dr. Allen suggested that a concise list of suggestions for parents to help their students be successful in school should be prepared and distributed to all parents. She said that, while the Student Handbook is an excellent resource, many parents do not have the time to spend reading the document. Dr. Grasmick noted that the Comcast Corporation has provided one million dollars for public service announcements stressing the importance of parents in their children’s education.

Dr. Root said, “These results are impressive.” He said that he feels that the goal for 2014 is not attainable but that it is, nevertheless, worthy. He said that he feels that while schools are given more and more responsibility, the time allotted for students is not adequate. Dr. Root suggested that a longer school day and longer school year may be a solution to the problems but cautioned that school staffing would need to be addressed to prevent teacher burnout. 

UPDATE ON READING FIRST
Dr. Grasmick explained that Maryland has been engaged in the Reading First Initiative since 2004, which focuses on support for kindergarten through third grade reading instruction in low achieving, high poverty schools. She introduced Ms. Michele Goady, Director of Maryland’s Reading First Initiative to provide a overview of the program and the impact that it is having on schools and students. She applauded Ms. Goady’s work explaining that she assumed the role of Director after the untimely death of the former Director of Reading First, Gertrude Collier.
Ms. Goady introduced Diana Millios, Regional Specialist, Prince George’s County Office of Reading First; Mr. Andre Spencer, Principal, Brehms Lane Elementary School in Baltimore City; and, Mr. Michael Long, Principal Investigator for MACRO International who completed an external evaluation of the Maryland Reading First Initiative. Ms. Goady reported that the Reading First Initiative is being conducted in eight local school systems. She reported on the tenets of the program and the use of results-focused assessments entitled Dynamic Indicators of Basic Early Literacy Skills (DIBELS). 
Mr. Spencer reported on the beneficial effects of the Reading First Initiative for Brehms Lane Elementary School students and stressed the importance of professional development for not only teachers but administrators and staff. 

Mr. Long discussed the key evaluation questions, the key components of the evaluation plan, the classroom impact, teacher knowledge and attitudes and the impact on student outcomes from 2006 to 2007. 
In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Ms. Goady said that efforts have been made to address the special needs of not only the large populations of English Language Learners (ELL) but also help for teachers of ELL programs. She said that during the 2007-2008 school year, emphasis will be placed on ELL students and teachers of ELL. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Spencer said that the biggest challenge he sees is having adequate numbers of staff to provide for intervention services. 

In response to a second question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that the cutting of funding for this program is of great concern and that the Department has communicated the successes of the program to the Maryland Congressional Delegation. She said the importance of this program is to learn about scientifically based research for reading comprehension and to apply the knowledge statewide. She said that the Department is working to institutionalize this program into the K-12 curriculum. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Grasmick said that the professional development portion of the program was instituted statewide and that several other school systems are implementing the program. 
Dr. Root thanked the presenters and congratulated them on their success.

HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS – INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPORT
The Superintendent introduced Dr. John Deasy, Superintendent, Prince George’s County Public Schools; and, Dr. Jacqueline Haas, Superintendent, Harford County Public Schools, to provide an overview of HSA preparation and support in their respective school systems. 
Dr. Dukes was absent from this discussion.
Dr. Deasy explained that he is extremely pleased with the HSA results, especially in the area of special education and English Language Learners (ELL). He reported that the school system has television, radio and print media support and a Board that has been very supportive. He explained that the courses provided to all Prince George’s County students are aligned around the Voluntary State Curricula. He noted that school staff are using data to provide interventions for students in need and reported on professional development being provided for high school and middle school teachers. Dr. Deasy reported on the extended learning opportunities (ELO) being provided to students who are identified in need of assistance. He noted that after-school programs are fully funded and provide free transportation and food for students. He said that these programs are not just for struggling students but for students moving from proficiency to advanced proficiency. Dr. Deasy said that they have added a summer school credit recovery course for high school students as well. He also expressed his appreciation for the support provided by MSDE and stated that the “Online Government Course is the best I have ever seen.”
Dr. Haas said that Harford County has approximately 40,000 students of which 16 – 20 percent live in poverty situations. She provided statistics showing the pass rates of students taking the HSAs over the last several years which reflected significant gains. She discussed the Instructional Data Management System, which collects data on students enrolled in intervention and remediation programs and noted procedural guidelines used for remediation and intervention.
Dr. Haas reported that all curricula are aligned to the VSC as well as to the Core Learning Goals and expressed appreciation for the materials provided by the Department. She reported that she appointed a Coordinator of Interventions and an Intervention Team to monitor all intervention programs. Dr. Haas said that this is the first year of eight-period classes which allows for scheduling of students to take remedial classes during the school day. She noted that free transportation is provided for students who stay after school for remediation. Dr. Haas discussed the establishment of a professional learning community which engages parents in their students’ education through the taping of Board Meetings and a cooperative program with local libraries. She noted that Harford County has the lowest per pupil funding ratio in the State. 

Dr. Grasmick thanked the Superintendents for their excellent presentations and the depth of work being done in their school systems. She said that they are using the HSA as a very important diagnostic tool.
In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Deasy said that there are students who may not pass the tests after four years but may need five years. He said the goal is to get all students to graduate.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Haas said that the Department and State Board can help by promoting universal pre-kindergarten and extending the school year. Dr. Deasy said that his school system could use assistance with ELL and multiple and severely handicapped special education students. He also noted that an extended school day and school year were excellent suggestions. Dr. Deasy noted the need for more highly qualified teachers in his school system. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Haas and Dr. Deasy both said that their schools are still providing education in non-HSA subjects and, in some cases, have enhanced those programs. They both expressed the importance of education in the arts.
In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Haas explained that students who fall four years below grade level usually have started kindergarten well below grade level. She said that universal pre-kindergarten is the key to reaching students early. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and said that teachers are giving grades that are more meaningful and accurate. He said, “It has been very encouraging and enlightening. Maryland is very fortunate to have Superintendents like you. Your enthusiasm is contagious. We do appreciate it.”

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, June 26, 2007, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present. In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie LaFiandra, were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:45 p.m.


The Board authorized the issuance of one opinion. 


· Barbara Brock v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners’ - employee termination

The Board deliberated the appeal of Citizens for a Responsible Curriculum v. 

Montgomery County Board of Education. After deliberation, the Board voted to uphold on legal grounds only the decision of the Montgomery County Board of Education. Four members abstained: David Tufaro, Richard Goodall, Henry Butta, Charlene Dukes. The Board discussed and approved timely issuance of the decision after their final review of the written Opinion.

Dr. Nancy Grasmick provided an update on personnel issues in Baltimore City Public School System and on the MSDE budget.

Dr. Root and Dr. Pizzigati presented the NASBE Board of Directors slate for approval. The slate was 

unanimously approved.


Dr. Pizzigati announced that Dr. Root would receive a Distinguished Service Award at the upcoming 

NASBE Conference.


Dr. Root presented an internal management item - the nomination for candidates for the July Board 

Election. At this point, all staff left the meeting in order for the nominations and discussion to proceed.


The Executive session concluded at 2:00 p.m.

RECONVENE

The meeting reconvened at 2:10 p.m.

EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION
Dr. Grasmick said that the Department recognizes employees for their academic achievements on a yearly basis. She acknowledged staff members not only for their work for the Department but for achieving their academic goals. She also acknowledged the work of Gail Tucker who coordinated this recognition.
Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick awarded PRIDE Certificates and congratulated each staff member for their academic success. The list of employees recognized is attached to and made a part of these minutes. 

UPDATE ON JUVENILE CORRECTIONAL EDUCATION PROGRAM
The Superintendent explained that the Maryland General Assembly has approved legislation that assigns to the Department of Education increased responsibility for conducting the education program in facilities operated by the Department of Juvenile Services (DJS). She introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning; Dr. Mark Mechlinski, Director, Correctional Education Program; and, Beth Hart, Juvenile Education Field Director, and asked them to report on the current status of this transfer and the projected timeline for completion of the transfer. 

Ms. Oliver discussed the work and activities conducted since 2004 when three schools were opened on the campus of the Charles H. Hickey, Jr. School. She reported on the programs being conducted at the Baltimore City Juvenile Justice Center and the Lower Eastern Shore Children’s Center. She acknowledged the help from other divisions in the Department to provide learning opportunities for incarcerated students. She said that MSDE and DJS staffs meet on a monthly basis to coordinate existing education programs and plan for MSDE’s assumption of additional sites. 

Ms. Hart provided program models for the current facilities explaining that the average age of the students is 16 – 17 years and that they are predominantly male. 
Dr. Mechlinski said that the programs are varied based on the size and population of the institution being served. He said that they follow the Voluntary State Curriculum with the hope that these students will return to public schools and take the HSAs.

Ms. Hart said that by July 1st there will be accountability standards and statistical data available on attendance as well as GED and academic certificate rates. She said the Department staff is creating a universal data base for planning and budgeting for the programs. 

Dr. Grasmick said that this is a huge undertaking which provides an important opportunity for incarcerated youth. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Ms. Oliver reported that relocatable classrooms are used to provide the programs but that this does not provide space for occupational programming. She said that DJS is working on a strategic plan to accommodate additional training opportunities.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Mechlinski said that students are pre-tested to determine their educational needs and that the programs are very personnel intensive.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that the DJS makes the decisions for placement of students and that the cost of in-state versus out-of-state placements is unavailable. Dr. Mechlinski said that out-of-state placements most likely are more costly.
Dr. Allen recognized the challenges of the staff and suggested the use of Job Corp Centers to enhance the programs. The Board thanked the presenters for their hard work.

WAIVER REQUEST: PROGRAMS IN TECHNOLOGY EDUCATION
The Superintendent referred the Board to a letter from Dr. Michael Martirano, Superintendent, St. Mary’s County Public Schools, requesting a one-year waiver of the regulations requiring implementation of new content standards for the instructional program in Technology Education. She introduced Kathy Oliver; Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career and Technology Education Instructional Branch; and Marquita Friday, Lead Specialist, Career and Technology Education Instructional Branch, and asked that them to provide some background information related to this request. Dr. Grasmick said she is recommending that the Board grant the waiver.

Ms. Oliver said that Maryland was the first State in the nation to require technology education for graduation from High School and that technology education was aligned with a VSC in 2005. She said that the primary reason for Dr. Martirano’s request is that his school system publishes its High School Program of Studies every two years and the next Program of Studies will not be published until 2008. Ms. Oliver said the additional year will ensure that the new courses will fully meet all the content specified in the VSC for Technology Education. 
Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board granted a one-year waiver from regulations COMAR 13A.04.01 Programs in Technology Education to the St. Mary’s County Public Schools. (In favor – 12) 
Dr. Grasmick said she would notify Dr. Martirano of the Board’s decision.

Dr. Dukes left the meeting.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Donna Ball who is retiring from State service after serving 35 years in MSDE’s Budget Branch.    She acknowledged Ms. Ball’s dedication and thanked her for her hard work on behalf of the Department.

RESTRUCTURING PLANS
The Superintendent asked the Board to approve Alternative Governance School Improvement Plan proposed for Arrowhead Elementary School in Prince George’s County. She introduced Maria Lamb, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, and Ms. Teresa Knott, Supervising Coordinator, School Performance, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, to provide some additional background on the need for this action. She also introduced Dr. Donna Muncey, Chief Accountability Office, PGCPS, Mr. Douglas Anthony, Principal, Arrowhead Elementary School, and Anita Samson, School Improvement Specialist, PGCPS, to answer questions about the proposed Alternative Governance for Arrowhead Elementary School.
Ms. Knott explained that Lincoln Elementary School in Frederick County, which was provided an Alternative Governance Plan in February, 2007, made Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP). She reported on the excellent work done by the staff at the school and the assistance of a language arts specialist placed in the school on a weekly basis by the school system. 

Dr. Muncey reported that at least ten Prince George’s County Public Schools will exit school improvement this year. She reported that there was tremendous growth at Arrowhead Elementary School on MSA scores this past year. 

Mr. Anthony explained the challenging and difficult process used in Arrowhead Elementary School to improve student performance.   He said that all fifth graders are now either proficient or advanced and noted the hard work of all of his teachers. He explained that staff provided an action plan for each student which was an extremely rigorous process. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Anthony said that this has been a difficult process for the teachers but that there is encouraging optimism across the board at his school and among the parents.

Mr. Goodall said that the common denominator where schools are improved is the educational leader in the school.

Dr. Root said, “Please convey to your staff and community our appreciation.”

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the School Improvement Plan with Alternative Governance for Arrowhead Elementary School in Prince George’s County. (In favor – 11)

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments.  Once individual had signed up to speak.  Dr. Jerome Dancis provided testimony on the High School Assessments.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Mr. Frazee, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adjourned the meeting at 3:50 p.m. (In favor – 11)

RECONVENE
The Board reconvened at 9:05 a.m. on Wednesday, June 27, 2007. 
EDUCATOR INFORMATION SYSTEM
Dr. Grasmick noted the time and labor intensity required of the Division of Certification and Accreditation (C&A) in certifying all teachers, specialists, supervisors and administrators employed in local school systems, State institutions, and other education facilities. She explained that a new web-based system of service is being provided that will relieve the manual workload of the C&A Division and will provide for greater speed and efficiency of response to the needs of current and potential teachers and other educational professionals. She introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of C&A; Dr. Joann Ericson, Certification Chief; and, Stacey Katz, Project Manager to brief the Board on the status of implementation of this new system.
Dr. Smeallie reported that this project was launched in 2003 and the current phase of the project will be rolled out following this Board Meeting. He explained that the number of requests for certificates has doubled over the years and that this process will reduce paperwork and storage requirements. Dr. Ericson walked the Board through an online application procedure and described the process used by potential certificate holders. She explained that this program improves services to educators, both current and future, by providing more timely responses to requests, expediting the application and fee payment processes through online processes, and creating a State-wide applicant referral service.
In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Smeallie said that applications are still verified for eligibility after the application is received.

Dr. Ericson explained that the process gives the applicant instantaneous feedback which increases customer satisfaction and reported that the applicant can print their own teaching certificate. In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Ericson said that national and state background checks are automatic after the application is received and that providing a customer satisfaction survey is an excellent suggestion. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall about the start-up and maintenance costs for this project, Dr. Smeallie said that the first and second phases required approximately $5.5 million and that maintenance will run in the $250,000 to $270,000 range. He reported that the licensing fees for the programs are approximately $50,000. He said that support and maintenance agreements will go out on bid and that staff positions will not be reduced. Dr. Smeallie explained that because of the vast number of applicants, current staff has fallen behind in production and that this will not only alleviate the overload but enable them to be available to directly work with clients. He explained that while the numbers of staff has remained stable, the volume of work has increased significantly.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall about a return on investment, Dr. Grasmick said that the current situation has been unacceptable in providing school systems with staff. She said that this will provide a more rapid and efficient service to the school systems which is considered an excellent return on investment. 

In response to questions by Dr. Pizzigati and Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Ericson said that the system is backed up daily and that there is a toll-free phone number and an email link to the Division of C&A for customers to use. Dr. Smeallie explained the plan to communicate the program to the public. Dr. Root suggested preparing and disseminating a brochure explaining the system.
In response to a question by Dr. Root, Dr. Smeallie said that on-going training for staff has been implemented this year and that all paper files have been digitized and will be shredded in the future.

With no further questions, the Board applauded the presenters for their diligence in seeing this project through.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Department has entered into a collaborative relationship with the Maryland State Teachers Association (MSTA) and commended Vera Loyd, MSTA’s Education Specialist in Education Reform, for her work with the National Board Certified Teachers.
UPDATE ON ALTERNATIVE TEACHER PREPARATION IN MARYLAND
The Superintendent explained that Alternative Teacher Preparation was first introduced in Maryland in 1990 with the adoption of the Resident Teacher Certification regulations. She introduced Dr. Smeallie; Ms. Michele Dunkle, Education Program Specialist, Division of C&A; and Dr. Deasy, Superintendent of the Prince George’s County Public Schools (PGCPS) to provide an update on Alternative Teacher Preparation.
Dr. Smeallie provided a chronological background of the programs and statistics on what is required to fill the teacher ranks. He discussed the approval process and acknowledged Ms. Dunkle who “championed the work.”
Ms. Dunkle said that the program is now in full implementation. She explained the initial pilot project of the Maryland’s Alternative Route to Certification Options (MARCO) and the evaluations leading up to full implementation. Dr. Smeallie reported that PGCPS has been a lead partner in the project and asked Dr. Deasy to discuss his experiences as part of the pilot project.

Dr. Deasy said that MARCO has resulted in a shift in recruitment participant demographics to more males and, in particular, minority males. He said that this project has afforded a substantial increase in minority male participation in the teaching ranks and reported on the various teacher staffing projects underway in Prince George’s County such as Teach For America and Troops To Teachers.

Dr. Root said, “This is a unique program in the United States. When states have shortages, they cut standards. Maryland did the opposite.” He asked if there has been interest expressed by education organizations in other states in this approach.

Ms. Dunkle said yes and stated that licensure portability was made a priority during the process. In response to a question by Dr. Root, Ms. Dunkle said that the required internships are working out very well and take place during summer school and at the end of the school year. 
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Deasy said that other school systems are very interested in this project since it recruits more male and minority candidates. Ms. Dunkle said that these programs offer a viable pathway for people who want to teach.

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Ms. Dunkle said that these programs assist people without four-year bachelor degrees to acquire the needed training for certification.

On behalf of the Board, Dr. Root thanked the presenters for their time and effort in this most important area.
2008 NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE BOARDS OF EDUCATION (NASBE) OFFICERS 
Dr. Pizzigati asked the Board to cast its ballot for the 2008 National Association of Boards of Education Board of Directors’ election for the following candidates:

For President-Elect:


Kenneth Willard – Kansas



For Secretary-Treasurer:

Greg Haws – Utah



For Southern Area Director:

Isis Castro – Virginia

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to cast its ballot for the proposed slate of candidates.  (In favor – 12) 
REPORT OF THE MAINTENANCE OF EFFORT STUDY COMMITTEE
Dr. Grasmick explained that, at Mr. Disney’s request, the Board established a Commission to study and review Maryland’s Local Maintenance of Effort law to determine its currency in light of the enactment of the Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act. She said that Mr. Disney and former State Senator Ms. Barbara Hoffman Co-chaired the Study Commission and introduced Mr. Disney and Ms. Hoffman to present the Report on the State Board of Education’s Commission to Study local Maintenance of Effort to the Board.
Mr. Disney introduced three members of the Committee who were seated at the testimony table: Mr. C. Tolbert Rowe, President, Caroline County Board of Education; Dr. Carl Roberts, Superintendent, Cecil County Public Schools; and, Dr. Jacqueline Haas, Superintendent, Harford County Public Schools. Mr. Disney then gave a brief history of the Maintenance of Effort law in Maryland. He noted the huge diversity of school districts in Maryland making this study a very difficult one. He said the Commission focused on the following three questions:

1. Does the reporting of local effort need to be changed to more accurately reflect the local contribution?

2. Should the definition of “nonrecurring cost” be amended and/or should the process for determining “nonrecurring cost” be adjusted? and,
3. Does the calculation of maintenance of effort need to be revisited?

Ms. Hoffman thanked Department staff who worked diligently on this project and provided the following recommendations to the questions on which the Commission focused:

1. MSDE should develop definitions and provide training to school system and local government finance officers to achieve consistency in reporting and interpreting on-behalf payments;
2. Local support, to include on-behalf payments, will be reported as a supplemental presentation to the required maintenance of effort in MSDE’s annual Fact Book;
3. Rescind and replace COMAR 13A.02.05.03A(2) to provide a fuller and clearer description of expenditures that would qualify as nonrecurring costs, especially as relates to technology; 
4. Amend COMAR 13A.02.05.03B(4) to require communication between the county and the local board on any request for consideration as a nonrecurring cost in a supplemental appropriation; 

5. MSDE should provide training to new local elected officials and local school board members and staff on maintenance of effort, nonrecurring costs, and the nonrecurring cost exclusion process;

6. MSDE should make the appropriate administrative changes to its process, forms, and correspondence to ensure that all parties are informed at all points in the process;

7. Local governments are encouraged to provide an appropriate level of funding and to foster relationships with their boards of education;
8. The budget practices of Calvert, Cecil, and St. Mary’s Counties should stand as models for the other local governments and school boards across the State; and,
9. The State Board of Education should revisit maintenance of effort, local education appropriations, on-behalf payments, nonrecurring costs, and adequacy after the full implementation of the Thornton law in 2008.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta about the State’s deficit, Ms. Hoffman said that she expects that it will require a combination of cuts and increased revenues to address the deficit.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Hoffman said that small counties use their Master Plans as a planning document for their budgets. Mr. Rowe explained that there is always a high level of frustration felt by county boards of education since they don’t have financial authority over their budgets.
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Ms. Hoffman said that it is recommended that all county boards of education use their Master Plans as a road map for funding. She said that if that is impossible, the Master Plans should be revisited by local boards.

Dr. Roberts stressed the need to engage the public and decision-makers in understanding the needs of students to be successful after high school. 

Dr. Grasmick stated that it was an honor to be part of this Commission. She noted that this is Mr. Disney’s last State Board meeting and said that he been actively engaged in a leadership position in education for more than twenty years. She said, “He has an institutional memory that is invaluable.” Dr. Grasmick also said that, as a former State Senator, Ms. Hoffman has been one of the greatest advocates for public education in words and deeds. She said, “Her wisdom and knowledge is enormous. We are indebted to her. Her heart is always public education.” Dr. Grasmick said that she recommends revisiting this issue after all Bridge to Excellence funds have been distributed. 
Board Members thanked the Commission members for taking an extremely complicated and difficult issue and providing a clear and concise plan.

RECOGNITION OF DEPARTING BOARD MEMBERS
Dr. Root announced that the Board is losing several members who have made solid contributions to education in Maryland. Board Members commented on the good work and camaraderie among this Board. Dr. Root presented gifts to Mr. Disney, Mr. Frazee, and Dr. Queral and thanked them for their true dedication to education in Maryland.
Mr. Brooks, Dr. Grasmick and Board members presented Dr. Root with a gift and expressed their deep admiration for him and his leadership as Board President.
Dr. Grasmick announced that a reception honoring outgoing Board members will be held immediately following the Board meeting.
OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-29 Barbara Brock v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – teacher termination
07-30 Citizens for a Responsible Curriculum v. Montgomery County Board of Education – curriculum review/instructional materials
With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 1:10 p.m. (In favor – 12)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer

NSG/rms
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